Approved as Amended         

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
September 11, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 11, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None.  








                                          









2.0  Nina Gardner Re: Historic District Commission Alternate – Mrs. Gardner stated she has really wanted to be a part of this committee because she lives in a historic home, which has been restored (due to fire) and it is an opportunity to meet some new people. Chair Giunta made a motion to appoint Nina Gardner as an alternate on the HDC. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                            


           

 







3.0  Lori Graham Re: Noise Complaints on Knox Mountain Road (Wedding Venue) – The BOS reviewed an e-mail from Lori Graham and an e-mail from Katie Brophy. Ms. Graham informed the BOS that she is seeking relief from the business that has opened on Knox Mountain Road because the noise is relentless and starts on Friday for the rehearsals then continues all day Saturday but this past weekend the noise was amplified. Ms. Graham asked one of the Selectmen to come and visit her home, to witness what she is talking about. Ms. Graham explained that she understands everyone deserves to have a nice wedding but she have given this a chance and knows that she is being seen as the problem. Curtis Beaupre noted that parts of the road are one lane and the Knox Mountain area was considered premature for development (Forest Conservation Zoning District) but now there is a commercial business operating up there, which he thought he would never see and it is like living in the parking lot of Meadow Brook. Selectman Nickerson replied he tends to agree and he has heard some things. Selectman Nickerson asked if the PB has seen the complaints and TA Veloski replied no. Chief Hankard stated he has put together a summation of the reports regarding the wedding venue starting in 2012, one noise complaint on 8/26/12 @ 12:30 a.m. and the second on 9/29/12 @ 5:00 p.m. Chief Hankard stated the Brophys' came in to the Police Department on 5/28/13, to try and reach a solution. They offered to shuttle some of the guests and keep the barn doors closed, but keeping the doors closed would be in conflict with the Fire Department. Chief Hankard explained for the police, this falls under the disorderly statute for noise and as soon as there is a complaint we contact the Brophys' and an Officer is sent to the immediate area but not the event. Chief Hankard stated another complaint was received on 7/20/13 @ 9:30 p.m. regarding “Chinese” lanterns being sent off (which are illegal in N.H.) and again on 8/24/13 @ 7:30 p.m., the Brophys' were contacted but another complaint was received at 9:30 p.m., then 10:30 p.m. just as loud. Officer Terry asked them to quiet down. Chief Hankard noted that just because the Town has issued the Brophys' a permit, it doesn't effect the Police Department. Mr. Beaupre stated he feels the ZBA granted the Brophy's Variance illegally, there is no hardship, all of the lots on Knox Mountain are big. Chair Giunta stated the Town's Attorney may have to weigh in on this. Chief Hankard noted the Brophys' have said one person will be in the area just in case. Chief Hankard cited the Town of Belmont's Noise Ordinance. Chair Giunta stated the PB, BOS and ZBA are all separate entities, so the Selectmen will need to consult Town Counsel. TA Veloski noted he has sent the e-mails but will also send the Police Chief information as well.                



 
  








4.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a Crime Comparison Report for September 2012 to September 2013. The Board reviewed. Chief Hankard reported that Officer Phillips has past his physical training test and will start at the Police Academy next week until his December 20th graduation, Officer Reneau is progressing with his training and Officer Weisensee's gear is not in yet but he will start soon. Chief Hankard informed the Board that the department has been offered another free portable radio (5th radio to date) which costs $3,500 dollars. Chief Hankard noted the radio's programing will be reimbursed through the grant also. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to accept the portable radio for the P.D. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Hankard stated he recently attended a county Chiefs' meeting and Sheriff Wiggin discussed the grant, they are now accepting bids for the simulcast/microwave system. The Drug Take Back Program is scheduled for October 26, 2013 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Police Department. Chief Hankard stated the department a conducted DWI checkpoint, which was a success and the Obers attended. Chief Hankard reported no DWI arrests were made but one person was placed in protective custody, one person was arrested on a warrant, etc., 347 cars were stopped. Chief Hankard was provided his performance evaluation for review. Chief Hankard noted he has received quote for a police truck versus the expedition and it is cheaper by $2,500 dollars.       











    






5.0  Fire Department Update – Chief Dexter –  Chief Dexter informed the BOS that the week of October 6th is Fire Prevention Week and Senior Safety Day is scheduled for October 26th, to happen in conjunction with the P.D.'s drug take back day. Chief Dexter noted that he is waiting for list from LRGH and they will be looking at smoke detectors, heating units, AC units or extension cords under rugs but half of the day is just sitting with a senior and having a cup of coffee, they love it! Chief Dexter stated he hopes the program grows and he has been working with OPW VanTassel. Chief Dexter informed the Board that he attended a meeting in Epping targeted at Obama Care and its effects. Chief Dexter noted they may be able to bill for medications, which they have not been able to do in the past and he will be discussing more details with ComStar. More information to come. Chief Dexter reported he will be at the Fire Academy next week for EMS Quality Management. Chief Dexter stated all four of his new firefighters have started classes, as well as one EMT. Chief Dexter noted they received 48 calls this past month with one very serious call at the “sand bar”. Chief Hankard informed the BOD that he was on the call and was very impressed with how the Fire Department got in and out of the water, kudos! Chair Giunta thanked Chief Dexter for helping with flags.   





    










6.0  Department of Public Works Update – Director VanTassel – Director VanTassel stated he called the basin companies and if there is something in the water (grease/oil/anti-freeze/etc.) the material would need to be removed or placed in a container with a liner. Director VanTassel noted the company hired or he would judge if the material is contaminated. Director VanTassel reported he does not have a quote for ditching yet. Director VanTassel stated he would like feedback regarding the department's CIP plans which is a draft and can be changed. TA Veloski stated he has forwarded Jeff Jenkins comments to the BOS and DPW. Selectman Nickerson asked if you have to be certified to determine of the materials are contaminated. Director VanTassel replied their guys will be there but we will need a place to put the material until it dries out. Selectman Nickerson noted it needs to be placed on a non-porous surface and Director VanTassel replied he would check. 






7.0  Performance Evaluations                



     


  7.1
Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard thanked the BOS and stated he appreciates the comments. Chief Hankard stated his goals are to maintain the staff and improve services with the least effect on the Town. Chief Hankard stated he wants to continue to work with the Town as a trend. Selectman Nickerson stated the residents feel well protected and you (the Chief) have a great management style, which is reflected in your Officers. Chair Giunta made a motion to sign the Police Chief’s evaluation. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  



   7.2 Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter stated he would like to respond to the Communication & Listening Skills comment because he is concerned for the taxpayers and his budget funded the overage in the DPW budget last year. Chief Dexter noted his budget last year only proposed a 1.5% overall increase. Selectman Nickerson replied the comment was generated by him, the Fire Department is doing a great job but you (the Chief) are pushing too much too fast and I feel you do not listen to the concerns or you listen but do not hear them. Chief Dexter stated he has never heard from anyone and is concerned because he does not feel that really is the case. Chief Dexter stated I am doing everything I can to make the department more cost effective and I do care. Chief Dexter stated I am not saying we need a full time Fire Department and Selectman Nickerson replied he feels that conversation needs to happen. Chief Dexter stated unless the Town gets an Exit #20, we won’t see a full time department because the Town is still a bedroom community but we still have a volunteer base and those people are being stressed. Chief Dexter stated the department has been able to provide a good level of service within the proposed budgets while collecting ambulance revenue. Chair Giunta made a motion to sign the Fire Chief’s evaluation. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.     









  7.3
DPW Director VanTassel – Tabled for two weeks, for review. 





8.0  Old Business

  





                            8.1 DPW – New Truck RFP – Director VanTassel stated he has use the State’s example of an “RFP” and fixed a few things but are pretty much the same specifications. Selectman Nickerson asked if Jeff Jenkins 91-A request has been satisfied and Chair Giunta replied as long as all of the companies are bidding on the same thing, he is okay with it. Selectman Nickerson asked if electric brakes were added for the trailer and Director VanTassel replied the brakes would have to be plumbed in, which would be extra but he can add them. Selectman Nickerson suggested the truck have a 70 gallon tank versus a 50 gallon tank and the truck be advertised in New Hampshire only. TA Veloski asked if on-site repairs could be added to the specifications and what the warranty information is. Director VanTassel replied he would add to the bid. Mitch Lewis noted it may be important to know the time frame for repairs and if there would be a loaner truck available. Chair Giunta made a motion to advertise for bids for the DPW plow truck. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

 





  

   8.2
DPW – Paving RFP – The BOS reviewed an RFP for the paving of Hunkins Pond Road and Cram Road.  TA Veloski asked if under drain was included and Director VanTassel replied no, it would be an additional $15K. Chair Giunta asked if the under drain should be added to this RFP and TA Veloski replied yes then only one company is responsible. Chair Giunta asked if there would be a finish coat and Director VanTassel replied no, there is not enough money in the budget ($77K). TA Veloski asked if the RFP has language for State approved vendors and Director VanTassel replied no. TA Veloski suggested that Town Counsel and Jeff Jenkins review the RFP. Selectman Ober asked if the Town should wait until June 1st because the project was supposed to be started in September, which is almost over now. Mitch Lewis suggested completing the project in two phases, half in 2014 and the other half in 2015 – pending Town Meeting approval. Tabled for further review. 


 


 

  8.3 Liaison Policy – Tabled.


  

            
              8.4 Water Quality Protection for Lake Winnisquam – Selectman Ober made a motion to have Chair Giunta sign the documents. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






   
  8.5 Telecommunications Advisory Committee – TA Veloski informed the BOS they are only responsible for interviewing and swearing-in of members, it is up to the PB to appoint because the committee is advisory.  





   8.6 McDonald Property – TA Veloski stated he has received a price of $1,500 dollars from Sauborn for the survey of the McDonald’s property and needs to ask them to move all of their personal property onto their land. TA Veloski to get half the survey costs from the McDonalds ($750).
  







  8.7 Privatization of Highway Services – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a comparison of other municipalities based on population & mileage and they reviewed the figures.  TA Veloski stated this doesn’t answer all of the questions but it raises more and suggested a study committee be formed to see how other Towns do it. Selectman Ober asked what happens if they were to default in the winter and TA Veloski replied the Town would uphold a bond. Selectman Nickerson stated the Town could save up to $700K and should start looking at this, we owe it to the Town’s people. Selectman Nickerson noted if this were to happen, the Fire Department could move into the highway garage and use the mezzanine for sleeping quarters. Please contact TA Veloski for comparison. Tabled for two weeks.  

  



              8.8 Debt Service Schedule – TA Veloski informed the BOS that the landfill has dropped off the schedule already with the grader, one truck and two dump trucks to come off this year and the F-250 to come off next year.   






 

  
  

               

   


9.0  New Business  









  9.1 Mitch Lewis – Shute Hill Road –Mr. Lewis stated the top of Shute Hill is very muddy and needs ditching, plus there is no fabric in the road but it is needed to hold the stone in the road, so it doesn’t rise to the top. Mr. Lewis asked if there has been a cost analysis done regarding the maintenance of Shute Hill Road because he feels if the road had been built correctly the Town could have saved a lot of money over time. Mr. Lewis suggested the Town pick the worst spots and fix the road gradually, which is what he had to do with his driveway. Mr. Lewis stated we all pay taxes which increase without any real improvements seen, except for the paved roads but would like to know which roads are the worst with higher maintenance costs. Director VanTassel noted he has been using ¾” gravel which compacts better and makes the road smoother. Mr. Lewis asked why recycled asphalt couldn’t be used because it packs harder. Director VanTassel replied when we reclaim, we do use recycled asphalt and Shute Hill may be a good candidate for that.    
   









  9.2 Mailbox Policy – Selectman Nickerson asked if the Town has a new policy to fix mailboxes because if there isn’t one, one is needed. Director VanTassel replied the department was grading on Roxbury Road, so one was filled in and typically this is done with shoulder work. Director VanTassel admitted this was a bad call. The BOS reviewed the Town’s current Mailbox Policy. Selectman Ober made a motion that the Town is not responsible for mailboxes, maintenance of mailbox pull-offs or other receptacles. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski to revise the Town’s current policy.             
      

  

  9.3
E-mail from Jeff Jenkins 9/9/13 – Mr. Jenkins feels there may be a $25K difference in Pike’s paving quote.  


     









10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.   










 
11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time. 



 






12.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – Chair Giunta made a motion to accept three hundred and twenty dollars from Mark & Lynne Laflamme on behalf of the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













13.0 Review & Approve Minutes  





            13.1 8/28/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 28, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 28, 2013 with corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                                                                                                                  13.2 9/04/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of September 4, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 4, 2013 with corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









  13.3 9/04/13 non -public #1 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft non-public meeting minutes of September 4, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the non-public meeting minutes of September 4, 2013 without corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
  

            13.4 9/04/13 non -public #2 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft non-public meeting minutes of September 4, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the non-public meeting minutes of September 4, 2013 without corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








 
14.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














15.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 




            15.1 Employee Appreciation 10/11/13 – Selectman Ober asked that a flier be sent out to Department Heads to gather a head count for the event. 


                        15.2 Hazard Mitigation Plan – Selectman Ober reported that the HMP Committee has almost finished updating the Town's plan. 




            15.3 Bidding Policy – Selectman Ober recommended that the Town's Bidding Policy be amended to outline each individual step in the process. 




   15.4 Interview Process – Selectman Ober suggested that there be a better plan of action for the next interview process because she feels the last one didn't flow they way it should have.





  







16.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.








  




17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 18, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m., to sign the accounts payable & check only. Next regular meeting to be held on Wednesday, September 25, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

9/11/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


